AVIATION IN NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR SELECTED MATERIALS

IN THE

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES

COMPILED BY

BRENDA PARMENTER 2007

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES PROVINCIAL RESOURCE LIBRARY ARTS & CULTURE CENTRE (3RD FLOOR) ALLANDALE ROAD ST. JOHN'S, NL A1B 3A3

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION GUIDE NO. 10

BOOKS

Alcock, John and A. W. Brown. **Our Transatlantic Flight**. London 1969. 629.1309 AL1 (Nfld Room)

Badcock, T. C. A Broken Arrow: the Story of the Arrow Air Disaster in Gander - Newfoundland. St. John's 1988. 363.124 B14 (Nfld Room)

Botwood Heritage Society. **Botwood: History of a Seaport**. Grand Falls-Windsor, NL 1992.

971.8 B65 (Nfld Room)

Brown, Arthur Whitten and Alan Bott. Flying the Atlantic in Sixteen Hours, with a Discussion of Aircraft in Commerce and Transportation. New York 1920. 629.1309 B81 (Vault)

Canadian Aviation Safety Board. Aviation Occurrence Report: Arrow Air Inc., Douglas DC-8-63 N950JW, Gander International Airport, Newfoundland, 12 December 1985. Ottawa 1988. 363.124 C16 (Nfld Room)

Cardoulis, John N. A Friendly Invasion: the American Military in Newfoundland, 1940-1990. St. John's 1990. 355.7 C17 (Nfld Room)

Christie, Carl A. and F. Hatch. **Ocean Bridge: the History of RAF Ferry Command**. Toronto 1995. 940.544 C46 (Vault)

Clayton, Howard. **Atlantic Bridgehead: the Story of Transatlantic Communications**. London 1968. 380.9 C57 (Nfld Room)

Cooper, Royal. **Tales from a Pilot's Logbook: a Love Affair with Planes**. St. John's 1999. 629.13092 C78 (Nfld Room)

Curtiss Aeroplane and Motor Corporation. **The Flight Across the Atlantic**. New York 1919.

629.1309 C94 (Nfld Room)

Dalwick, R. E. R. and C. H. C. Harmer. **Newfoundland Air Mails 1919-1939: with Additional Notes on Subsequent Flights and Air Stamps**. London 1953. 383 D17 (Nfld Room)

Davey, Christopher and Don Cameron. **Zanussi: Transatlantic Balloon**. Jersey, Channel Islands 1982. 629.1332 D27 (Vault)

Davies, Ian. The BOAC Return Ferry Service (1941-1946): a Brief History. 2005. 363.124 D28 Folder (Vault)

Davies, Ian. RAF Ferry Command and the BOAC Return Ferry Service: Miscellany III. 2004.

363.124 D28 Folder (Vault)

Davies, Ian. RAF Ferry Command and the BOAC Return Ferry Service: Miscellany IV. 2004.

363.124 D28 Folder (Vault)

DeFede, Jim. **The Day the World Came to Town: 9/11 in Gander, Newfoundland**. New York 2002. 971.8 D36 (Nfld Room)

,

Ellis, Frank Henry. **Canada's Flying Heritage**. Toronto 1961. 629.1309 EL5 (Reference - Basement)

Ellis, Frank Henry and E. M. Ellis. Atlantic Air Conquest: the Complete Story of all North Atlantic Flights and Attempts During the Pioneer Years from 1910 to 1940. Toronto 1963.

629.1309 EL5 (Nfld Room)

Filotas, Les. Improbable Cause: Dissent and Deceit in the Investigation of Canada's Worst Air Disaster. Toronto 1991. 363.124 F48 (Nfld Room)

Fox, Arthur James. **Aviation at Harbour Grace** (CBC Radio broadcast). 1966. 629.1309 F83 Folder (Nfld Room)

Fuller, G. A., J. A. Griffin and K. M. Molson. **125 Years of Canadian Aeronautics: a Chronology 1840-1965**. Willowdale, ON 1983. 629.1309 F95 (Reference - Basement)

George, Lloyd. **The DO-X Photo Album**. Newfoundland [198-]. 629.13334 G29 Folder (Nfld Room)

George, Lloyd. [Documents Honouring the Visit of the Great German Flying Boat "DO-X" to Dildo & Holyrood, Newfoundland, May 19-21, 1932]. Newfoundland 1980.

629.13334 G29 (Vault - Oversize)

Great Britain. Ministry of Information. **Atlantic Bridge: the Official Account of R.A.F. Transport Command's Ocean Ferry**. London 1945.
940.54494 G79 (Vault)

Harmer, C. H. C. Newfoundland Air Mails: Air Stamps and Flight Covers from 1919 Through March 31, 1949. Cinnaminson, N.J. 1984. 383 H22 (Nfld Room)

Hawker, H. G. and K. Mackenzie Grieve. **Our Atlantic Attempt**. London 1919. 629.1309 H29 (Vault)

Hebbard, Gary. I'd Rather Be Flying: the Airborne Life and Times of Ted Pearcey. St. John's 2000.

629.13092 H35 (Nfld Room)

Historical Souvenir of Harbour Grace, Newfoundland. Harbour Grace, NL [1972?] 971.8 PAMP. N6 (Conservation Room)

Holland, Rupert Sargent. **Historic Airships**. Philadelphia 1928. 629.1309 H71 (Vault)

Jablonski, Edward. **Atlantic Fever**. New York 1972. 629.1309 J11 (Provincial Collection)

Jones, Marsh. The Little Airline That Could!: Eastern Provincial Airways, the First Fifteen Years. St. John's 1998. 387.7 J72 (Nfld Room)

Kennedy, Frank J. A Corner Boy Remembers: Growing Up in St. John's. St. John's 2006.

B K38 (Nfld Room)

Kohl, Hermann, James C. Fitzmaurice and Gunther von Hunefeld. **The Three Musketeers of the Air: their Conquest of the Atlantic from East to West**. New York 1928.

629.1309 K82 (Nfld Room)

Landis, William R. **Press Release, 17 May 1961** (re the first airmail flight to Labrador by Major F. Sidney Cotton, March 4, 1922). 1961. 629.1309 L23 Folder (Vault)

Landis, William R. **Press Release, 13 June 1961** (re the refueling of the Italian Air Armada under General Italo Balbo at Cartwright, July 1933). 1961. 629.1309 L23 Folder (Vault)

Lawlor, M. F. **St. John's Airport (Newfoundland)**. [198-]. 387.736 L42 Folder (Nfld Room)

Main, J. R. K. Voyageurs of the Air: a History of Civil Aviation in Canada 1858-1967. Ottawa 1967. 629.1309 M28 (Vault)

McGrath, T. M. **Early Aviation in Newfoundland**. Ottawa 1986. 629.1309 M17 Folder (Nfld Room)

McGrath, T. M. **A History of Canadian Airports**. Toronto 1992. 387.736 M17 (Vault)

Newfoundland Airport: Hudson-Kitts Report. [1939?] 387.736 N45 Folder (Nfld Room)

Newfoundland Economic Recovery Commission. **The Aviation Business in Newfoundland**. St. John's 1994. 387.7 N45 Folder (Vault)

Parsons, Bill and B. Bowman. **The Challenge of the Atlantic: a Photo-illustrated History of Early Aviation in Harbour Grace, Nfld.** St. John's 1983. 629.1309 P25 (Nfld Room)

Patey, Francis. **They Had a Dream**. St. Anthony, NL 1996. 629.1309 P27 (Nfld Room)

Pike, Gord. **Dirt Strip to Glory**. Harbour Grace, NL 1995. 971.8 P63 Folder (Nfld Room)

Rowe, Percy. **The Great Atlantic Air Race**. Toronto 1977. 629.1309 R79 (Nfld Room)

Seaward, Greg and R. Dyke (comp.) **Gander's Historic Street Names: a Biographical Guide to Pioneers of Aviation**. Gander, NL 1991. 971.8 SE1 (Nfld Room)

Tait, Robert Holland. **Newfoundland: a Summary of the History and Development of Britain's Oldest Colony from 1497 to 1939**. Harrington Park, N.J. 1939. 971.8 T13 (Nfld Room)

Tait, Robert Holland. **Newfoundland Pioneer Airport of the North Atlantic: the Proving Ground for the First Transatlantic Flight Attempts, 1919 to 1937**. [19–] 629.1309 T13 Folder (Vault)

Tapper, Oliver. **The World's Great Pioneer Flights**. London 1975. 629.1309 T16 (Reference - Basement)

Tibbo, Frank. **The Best of Aviation: 101 Tales of Fliers and Flying**. Gander, NL [199-] 629.13 T43 (Nfld Room)

Tibbo, Frank. **Charlie Baker George: the Story of Sabena OOCBG**. St. John's 1993 & 2005. 363.124 T43 (Nfld Room)

Wallace, Graham. The Flight of Alcock & Brown: (14-15 June, 1919). London 1955. 629.1309 W15 (Nfld Room)

Watt, Sholto. I'll Take the High Road: a History of the Beginning of the Atlantic Air Ferry in Wartime. Fredericton, N.B. 1960. 940.544 W34 (Nfld Room)

PERIODICAL ARTICLES

'Aeroplanes and the Labrador goldfields'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 23(1), July 1923: 21-22.

'Aeroplanes in Cartwright: early aviation at Cartwright; Italian Air Armada comes to Cartwright; Balbo's fleet; salmon and planes galore; Charles Lindbergh' (reminiscences of Graeme Beare, Capt. Nickelson, Dorothy Fequet, Margaret Davis). **Them Days** 12(1), September 1986: 53-63.

'Air services'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 1). St. John's 1981: 20-26.

'Airports and airstrips'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 1). St. John's 1981: 26-35.

'The American trans-Atlantic flight'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 19(1), July 1919: 8-9.

'Atlantic Guardian salutes Captain Doug Fraser: pioneer bush pilot of Newfoundland'. **Atlantic Guardian** 10(8), December 1953: 19-22.

'Aviation'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 1). St. John's 1981: 92-99.

Barker, Ralph. 'Atlantic adventure'. **Atlantic Advocate** 54(3), November 1963:19-30.

Barry, W. A. R. 'Mercy ships of the air'. **Atlantic Guardian** 2(9), September 1946: 6-9.

Bowsher, Steve. 'Dangerous transatlantic delivery'. **Downhomer** 13(4), September 2000: 83-85.

Brown, Cliff. 'Newfoundland stamps'. **Downhomer** 10(4), September 1997: 7-8.

Browne, N. Milton. 'Newfoundland to Ireland by airship'. Cadet (1), April 1914: 5-6.

Campbell, William. 'First permanent air mail postage stamps'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 30(4), April 1931: 26-27.

Campbell, William. 'Tenth anniversary of first trans-Atlantic air flight: St. John's, Newfoundland, to Ireland, 1919-1929'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 29(1), July 1929: 21-23.

Candow, James E. 'Sidney Cotton and the origin of aerial spotting in the Newfoundland seal hunt'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 82(3), Winter 1987: 21-31.

Coish, Calvin. 'Trans-Atlantic stepping stone'. **Atlantic Advocate** 70(2), October 1979: 42-47.

Cowles, Frank. 'Newfoundland: cradle of transatlantic flying'. **Atlantic Guardian** 1(6), June-July 1945: 19-28.

'EPA's progress is growing factor in the Province's economy'. **Newfoundland Record** 1(7), November/December 1962: 22.

Earle, L. C. R. 'Air travel - a modern phenomenon'. **Newfoundland Journal of Commerce** 25(10), October 1958:29-30.

'Early trans-Atlantic flights via Newfoundland about 60 years ago' (1920s photographs from the collection of Robert Mullett, Mount Pearl). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 74(3), Fall 1978: 42-44.

Ellis, Frank Henry. 'The first non-stop Atlantic flight'. **Canadian Geographical Journal** 78(6), June 1969: 182-187.

Ellis, Frank Henry. 'Harbour Grace: dirt strip to glory'. **Weekend Magazine** 16(39), September 24, 1966: 2-4, 6-7.

Ferris, Morgan. 'Saint John nurse sends news of fliers'. **Them Days** 26(1), Fall 2000: 30-33.

'The first women to fly from Newfoundland to London, in June, 1928' (photograph). **Atlantic Guardian** 14(2), February 1957: 4-6.

'Gander: Atlantic crossroads'. **Atlantic Guardian** 7(4), April 1950: 18-25; 7(5), May 1950: 47-53.

Gaudet, W. F. 'The Atlantic Provinces airline'. **Newfoundland Journal of Commerce** 32(5), May 1965: 21-23, 28-29.

George, Lloyd. 'The world's largest flying boat...'. **Downhomer** 11(8), January 1999: 80.

Gill, F. Burnham. 'First woman to cross the Atlantic in a flying boat'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 60(4), Winter 1961/62: 7.

Goff, Roderick B. 'Gander: unique airport town of Newfoundland'. **Atlantic Advocate** 50(7), March 1960: 50-60.

'The greatest of sea adventures'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 19(1), July 1919: 1-4.

Guy, R. W. 'The *Lady Peace*'. **Rounder** 5(3), November 1979: 44-45.

Guy, R. W. 'Ten miles apart in space: five years apart in time; one a Vultee, the other a Hudson'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 83(1), Summer 1987: 5-9.

Gwyn, Richard and S. Gwyn. 'When the daring young men took off into glory from a Newfoundland pasture'. **Maclean's** 80(11), November 1967: 30-31, 38, 40, 42-43.

Hall, Thomas A. 'Newfoundland airport'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 37(2), October 1937: 7-10.

Harrington, Michael F. 'Newfoundland's role in pioneer aviation'. **Atlantic Advocate** 65(6), February 1975: 24-27.

Hatch, F. J. 'Ship-to-shore airmail service of the 1920s'. **Canadian Geographic** 97(1), August-September 1978: 56-61.

Henley, E. P. "Ted". 'Gander has a bright future as a central hub of trade'. **Newfoundland Journal of Commerce** 28(12), December 1961: 18, 20-21.

Hill, A. E. 'Wings of mercy'. Atlantic Guardian 1(6), June-July 1945: 29-31.

Holden, Norah. 'Il Duce in Labrador'. **Blackwood's Magazine** 299(1803), January 1966: 12-28.

'Huge flying boat and plane visit Newfoundland: trans-Atlantic flight water-plane DO-X, Captain Christiansen, May 19, 1932'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 32(1), July 1932: 36.

Janes, Burton K. 'The Lindberghs in Newfoundland - a final point of refuge'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 88(2), Summer-Fall 1993: 20-24.

Janes, Burton K. 'The message that was dropped over Grand Falls'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 87(3), Summer-Fall 1992: 14-15.

Knott, Richard C. 'Journey to Plymouth' (Interview with Walter Hinton, one of the pilots on the Navy Curtiss NC-4, first aircraft to fly the Atlantic, May 1919). **Naval Aviation News**, November 1976: 22-27. (Vertical File)

Lester, Eric E. 'Eyewitness recalls pioneer air epic'. **Newfoundland Herald** 23(24), June 9, 1968: 3, 5; 23(27), June 30, 1968: 7.

Levin, Bob. 'Tragedy at Gander'. Maclean's 89(51), December 23, 1985: 6-8, 11.

'Local air service gets a firm start with mail contract'. **Newfoundland Journal of Commerce** 15(3), March 1948: 21-22.

Malott, R. K. 'First non-stop flight across the Atlantic'. **Sentinel** 5(6), June 1969: 42-45.

Meaney, J. T. 'Aviation in Newfoundland'. **Book of Newfoundland** (v. 1). St. John's 1937: 141-152.

Meaney, J. T. 'The new Newfoundland airport'. **Book of Newfoundland** (v. 1). St. John's 1937: 152-153.

Meaney, Ted. 'Goose Bay: world airport'. Atlantic Guardian 1(6), June-July 1945: 5-7.

Monk, Craig. 'Botwood Heritage Centre: Heritage Society preserves aviation history'. **Newfoundland Herald** 44(36), September 2-8, 1989: 14-16.

Moon, Eric. 'Air race from Newfoundland: the story of the Alcock and Whitten-Brown flight forty years ago'. **Atlantic Advocate** 49(11), July 1959: 45-56.

Morantz, Alan. 'Control freaks: Gander's ace air traffic controllers guide a thousand jets a day safely through the sweet spot above the stormy North Atlantic'. **Canadian Geographic** 120(6), September/October 2000: 32-44.

Morris, Don. 'First Labrador aerial survey'. **Newfoundland Magazine** (Corner Brook) 4(7), July 1982: 10-11.

Murphy, John J. 'The Dornier DO-X and Newfoundland'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 87(4), Winter 1992-1993: 15-18.

Murphy, Michael P. 'The Gander story'. **Atlantic Guardian** 14(12), December 1957: 5-19.

'Newfoundland to benefit by Lindbergh's flight'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 33(2), October 1933: 15-18.

'Newfoundland's first internal service'. **Aero Field** 10(2), March 1946: 38-41. (Vertical File)

Norman, William. 'The stamps of Newfoundland'. **Atlantic Guardian** 4(4), January 1948: 11-13; 4(5), February 1948: 16-18.

'On the Goose: the story of Goose Bay'. **Them Days** 12(4), June 1987.

Parry, S. J. 'The Atlantic Provinces airline'. **Atlantic Advocate** 54(10), June 1964:71-76.

'Partial list (1942-1978) of military/civilian aircraft crashes that are on file at 103 Rescue Unit, Canadian Forces Base, Gander, Newfoundland'. September 30, 1992. (Vertical File)

Perlin, A. B. 'The frustrations of flying and stamp collecting'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 69(4), March 1973: 3-6.

Perlin, A. B. 'Pioneer work in winter flying: a brief account of the experimental work of Major F.S. Cotton and his associates'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 21(4), April 1922: 13-15.

Pickett, P. H. 'Goose Airport: gateway of the north'. **Atlantic Guardian** 4(3), December 1947: 16-20.

'Pictures from the '*Quarterly*' files' (Lindbergh at Bay Bulls Big Pond; Kingsford Smith's, Hawker & Grieve's planes). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 68(2), Summer 1971: 39-40.

Prow, John W. 'The forgotten air strip: a tragedy of the Arctic'. **Atlantic Guardian** 10(7), November 1953: 11-14.

Pushie, Gordon F. 'Atlantic flights from Newfoundland'. **Atlantic Advocate** 49(12), August 1959: 77-86.

Rich, Len. 'Those magnanimous men in their flying machines'. **Saltscapes** 5(4), July-August 2004: 48-53.

Robinson, Cyril & B. Beaver. 'Aviation is Gander's golden egg'. **Weekend Magazine** 5(16), April 16, 1955: 2-7.

Ryan, D. W. S. 'What about Gander?' Atlantic Guardian 1(8), September 1945:11-13.

Ryan, Samuel J. 'The mail planes: winged messengers in the North'. **Here in Newfoundland** 2(1), March 30, 1957: 18-19, 39.

Saunders, Gary L. 'Terror and magic: airplanes of my childhood'. **Atlantic Advocate** 69(7), March 1979: 38-42.

Selwyn-Brown, Arthur. 'Newfoundland aids two great trans-oceanic flights; around the world in four days ... the lessons taught by Post and Gatty's flight'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 31(2), October 1931: 9-15.

Selwyn-Brown, Arthur. 'Newfoundland, aviation and publicity: guiding beacons and landing fields must be provided'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 27(4), April 1928: 18-23.

Selwyn-Brown, Arthur. 'Southern Cross flies over the Atlantic from the east: brilliant success of the Australian round the world flight; forced landing at Harbour Grace'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 30(2), October 1930: 9-15.

Smallwood, Joseph R. 'Civil aviation's primitive beginning'. **Book of Newfoundland** (v. 6). St. John's 1975: 377-378.

Staebler, Edna. 'The airline that goes almost anywhere and does practically everything'. **Maclean's** 78(8), April 17, 1965: 15, 51-56, 58.

Sterling, John. 'New era for Gander'. **Atlantic Guardian** 2(1), January 1946: 26-30.

Stewart-Gordon, James. 'Flight into the unknown'. **Reader's Digest** (Canada) 82(491), March 1963: 104-112.

Stockwood, Ab. 'Aviation: Botwood and the great clippers'. **Newfoundland Herald** 43(1), January 2-8, 1988: 14-15.

Sullivan, Arthur D. 'Toronto, Canada to St. John's, Nfld., by air'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 30(4), April 1931: 28.

Thomas, Gordon W. 'Air ambulance service in northern Newfoundland and Labrador'. **Canadian Geographical Journal** 64(1), January 1962: 16-19.

'Trans-Atlantic flight of Balbo's Air Armada: a fine spectacle at Shoal Harbour - Newfoundland's welcome'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 33(2), October 1933: 5-9.

Van Allen, W. H. 'The story of Canada's airports'. **Canadian Geographical Journal** 55(5), November 1957: 190-203.

Watt, Sholto. 'The Atlantic Air Ferry' (4 parts). **Weekend Magazine** 10(19), May 14, 1960: 12-14, 50; 10(20), May 21, 1960: 9-11, 48-49; 10(21), May 28, 1960: 21-24; 10(22), June 4, 1960: 9-12, 27.

Weir, Ethel. 'Pioneers of the air' (poem). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 38(2), October 1938: 12.

Wells, Herb. 'One flyer's story of Christmas over the Atlantic'. **R-B Weekender** 3(4), March 2, 1985: 17-18.

Wells, Herb. 'Preparing to cross the Atlantic from Gander'. **R-B Weekender** 3(3), February 23, 1985: 5-6.

Whiteway, Louise. 'The Banting disaster'. **Atlantic Advocate** 57(11), July 1967: 97-103.

Wilmot, Ross. 'Gibraltar of the air'. **Atlantic Guardian** 3(7), July 1947: 36-40.

Young, Ewart. 'Air ambulance to Eddy's Cove'. **Atlantic Guardian** 8(2), February 1951: 12-16.

Young, Ewart. 'Crossroads of the air'. Atlantic Guardian 3(1), January 1947: 12-21.

NEWSPAPER ARTICLES

'25th Anniversary first Atlantic non-stop flight' (including editorial and 'Wayfarer'). **Daily News**, 14 June 1944, p. 3, 4.

'25th Anniversary of first attempt to fly the Atlantic: Hawker and Grieve in Sopwith plane left Mt. Pearl May 18th, 1919 but failed complete trip'. **Daily News**, 18 May 1944, p. 3.

'28 Years ago Balbo's Italian Air Armada flew to Cartwright'. **Daily News**, 22 June 1961, p. 9.

'50th Anniversary of Balbo's flight: 1933-1983'. **Clarenville Packet (Supplement)**, 3 August 1983, p. 10-11.

'AEA sets new record from Botwood to Ireland'. Evening Telegram, 20 July 1945, p. 3.

'Advent of Newfoundland Airways' (editorial). **Evening Telegram**, 20 November 1930, p. 6.

'Air search for Sullivan starts today: plane from Boston reaches St. Anthony'. **Daily News**, 4 June 1932, p. 1.

'Airman interviewed: Major Morgan talks of his proposed Trans-Atlantic flight'. **Evening Telegram**, 15 February 1919, p. 4.

'Airport Club in Gander completes facilities'. **Evening Telegram**, 10 March 1961, p. 21.

'Alcock and Brown make non-stop flight across the Atlantic'. **Daily News**, 16 June 1919, p. 1, 3, 4.

'Amelia Earheart [sic] arrived Hr. Grace: leaves on her solo flight over Atlantic'. **Harbor Grace Standard**, 21 May 1932, p. 4.

'American plane down at Musgrave Harbour' (*Lady Peace*). **Evening Telegram**, 15 September 1936, p. 4, 6.

'American seaplanes arrive at Trepassey'. **Evening Telegram**, 12 May 1919, p. 4.

'Arrival of Italian Armada'. **Evening Telegram**, 27 July 1933, p. 4.

'Atlantic Air Service ready in early spring: schedule will commence soon as Botwood Harbour free of ice'. **Daily News**, 3 January 1939, p. 3.

'Aviation: "Castrol R's" close connection with it'. **Evening Telegram**, 25 March 1919, p. 5.

'Aviation history from Mount Pearl airstrip'. **Evening Telegram**, 2 June 1960, p. 13.

'Aviation: the evolution of aircraft'. **Evening Telegram**, 26 March 1919, p. 5.

'Aviation: the possibilities of aircraft in Newfoundland'. **Evening Telegram**, 1 April 1919, p. 5.

Ayre, Ronald. '33rd Anniversary Atlantic crossing'. **Daily News**, 23 June 1952, p. 7.

'Balbo's trans-Atlantic flight of 1933: the Armada lands at Shoal Harbour'. **Compass**, 25 August 1982, p. 11.

Barrett, Barbara. 'Not even on map in 1936, Gander is a new, new town'. **Western Star**, 4 April 1950, p. 40.

'The big German DO-X plane arrives in Newfoundland'. **Harbor Grace Standard**, 21 May 1932, p. 1.

'Botwood ready to receive "Mercury" on initial flight'. Daily News, 25 July 1938, p. 4.

'A brief history of the Gander Airport'. **Evening Telegram**, 24 December 1945, p. 10-11.

Bowman, Bill. 'Earhart celebrations to take off in Harbour Grace'. **Compass**, 15 May 2007, p. 3.

'British bomber makes aviation history: crosses Atlantic twice in 10 hours and two minutes'. **Daily News**, 27 August 1952, p. 1.

Cahill, C. J. 'Newfoundland Airport one of the largest and most modern in the world'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1937, p. 7.

'Cartwright: first flights here are retold ... 1922'. **Daily News**, 26 May 1961, p. 11.

'Cotton made first aerial surveys'. Evening Telegram, 26 October 1970, p. 6.

'DO-X alighted at Dildo: was expected at St. John's or Holyrood'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 May 1932, p. 4.

'DO-X leaves on Atlantic voyage: immense crowds visit Holyrood to see wonderful flying boat'. **Evening Telegram**, 21 May 1932, p. 4.

'EPA moves forward with new Handley Page Dart aircraft' (and related EPA stories). **Evening Telegram**, 5 April 1963, p. 13-19.

'EPA points up Deer Lake's importance as an air terminal'. **Daily News**, 28 April 1962, p. 3.

'First flight of the season: Lou Reichers in his golden Lockheed-Sirius plane, arrives and departs'. **Harbor Grace Standard**, 13 May 1932, p. 4.

'First plane to land at Newfoundland Airport' (photograph). **Evening Telegram**, 18 January 1938, p. 3.

'First private plane lands at Nfld. Airport'. **Daily News**, 28 August 1939, p. 3.

'First successful plane flight westward over Atlantic: "Southern Cross" flies from Ireland to Harbour Grace, Newfoundland, in 32 hours'. **Evening Telegram**, 25 June 1930, p. 8.

'Flying Club membership soars to more than 100'. **Evening Telegram**, 1 December 1961, p. 38.

'Flying the Atlantic: a glimpse of the future of high-speed travel'. **Evening Telegram**, 4 October 1945, p. 5.

Freeman, Gerald. 'Gander: world's crossroads'. **Daily News**, 17 April 1956, p. 7.

'French Air Co. gets permit use Botwood base'. Daily News, 9 March 1938, p. 3.

'Gander Airport 'crossroads of world': 180,000 air travellers will stop there this year'. **Financial Post**, 7 June 1947, p. 36.

'Gander Airport: Gander, Nfld., crossroads of the world'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1946, p. 49-59.

'Gander Airport: Gander's traffic is growing steadily'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1947, p. 37-43.

'Gander Airport is responsibility of Newfoundland'. **Daily News**, 28 December 1945, p.

'Gander Airport the world's crossroads'. **Daily News**, 8 August 1946, p. 5.

Goff, Roderick B. 'Flight of the seven Hudsons'. **Evening Telegram**, 19 July 1997, p. 1A.

'Goose Bay background'. Evening Telegram, 13 October 1944, p. 6.

Harrington, Michael. 'Balbo's fantastic voyage unmarked'. **Evening Telegram**, 31 July 1993, p. 5A.

Harrington, Michael. 'Early aviation activity in Newfoundland'. **Evening Telegram**, 19 May 1981, p. 6.

Harrington, Michael. 'The hunt for Nungesser and Coli'. **Evening Telegram**, 1 June 1992, p. 5.

Hebbard, Gary. 'Artifact may confirm fate of French flyers'. **Evening Telegram**, 26 July 1994, p. 6.

Hebbard, Gary. 'Giant aircraft stirred interest on 1932 visit to Newfoundland'. **Evening Telegram**, 19 May 1992, p. 7.

Hebbard, Gary. 'High flight of the Spitfire: plane had unique introduction and history in Newfoundland'. **Sunday Telegram**, 18 August 1996, p. 5.

Hebbard, Gary. 'Mystery of lost fliers pursued again: search moves to Avalon Peninsula'. **Evening Telegram**, 16 January 1994, p. 17.

'Hope that pilot Sullivan may be located: report plane heard at Fox Harbour'. **Daily News**, 6 June 1932, p. 1.

How, Douglas. 'Goose Bay is a vital link'. **Evening Telegram**, 21 July 1951, p. 3.

'Importance and future of airstrip' (Deer Lake). Daily News, 25 November 1961, p. 3.

Jackson, Rupert. 'From bush country to modern airport: the growth of Gander - the gateway to the world'. **Evening Telegram**, 28 February 1948, p. 11.

'Jet bomber makes record Atlantic crossing: flies to Gander in four hours and nineteen minutes'. **Daily News**, 1 September 1951, p. 1.

'Jet makes fastest Atlantic crossing: lands Gander in flight less than 5 hours'. **Daily News**, 22 February 1951, p. 1, 3.

Johnson, Arthur. 'Flying the Atlantic: history of the Martinsyde'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 March 1965, p. 15.

'Ladies will learn to fly' (Avalon Flying Club). **Evening Telegram**, 28 April 1961, p. 4.

Mackey, Joseph C. 'Pilot unfolds tragic story of plane crash' (Banting). **Evening Telegram**, 22 March 1941, p. 5; 24 March 1941, p. 5; 25 March 1941, p. 5; 27 March 1941, p. 13.

'May throw light on aviation mystery: note sent to Canadian Defence Department may prove clue to fate Nungesser and Coli'. **Daily News**, 18 January 1941, p. 3.

McGrath, Thomas M. 'Despite setbacks, aviation came of age: harsh economic climate killed early Newfoundland air ventures'. **Sunday Telegram**, 18 June 1989, p. 25, 27, 31.

McGrath, Thomas M. 'Development of Newfoundland aviation: from Atlantic crossings to flying the mail'. **Sunday Telegram**, 11 June 1989, p. 25-26.

'Memorial to memory of Alcock, Brown unveiled'. **Daily News**, 27 November 1952, p. 1, 5.

Morrissey, Alisha. 'Amelia Earhart's tale lives on: famous flier took off from Newfoundland 75 years ago this month'. **Telegram**, 6 May 2007, p. A1, B1.

'NASSCO Air Service covers the island: local airline brings the age of flight to remote areas of Newfoundland'. **Evening Telegram**, 26 July 1947, p. 13.

Neill, J. S. 'Gander Airport terminal building officially opened on Saturday'. **Evening Telegram**, 16 September 1946, p. 1, 2-3.

'The new air service'. **Daily News**, 1 May 1942, p. 4.

'New air terminal at local airport opens today' (Torbay Airport). **Daily News**, 6 October 1958, p. 13-18.

'New airport terminal building opens at Stephenville Thursday'. **Evening Telegram**, 28 May 1957, p. 28.

'New airstrip opened at Little Rapids'. Western Star, 15 October 1948, p. 1.

'New post-war transatlantic air service mooted: British, Canadian, U.S., Nfld. interests will co-operate'. **Daily News**, 8 April 1944, p.3.

'Newest concepts for comfort' (Torbay Airport). **Evening Telegram**, 6 October 1958, p. 14-17.

'Newfoundland airmen complete flight: ...Gipsy [sic] Moth, Fraser and Sullivan declare, is perfect machine'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 November 1930, p. 10.

'Newfoundland and Canada agree terms for use of airports: agreement signed on July 29th is released for publication by Government'. **Daily News**, 5 August 1946, p. 3.

'Newfoundland hopping-off point for many trans-Atlantic flights'. **Evening Telegram**, 3 April 1939, p. 18-19; 4 May 1942, p. 2; 16 July 1949, p. 36.

'Newfoundland's first glider'. **Evening Telegram**, 12 May 1938, p. 4.

'Nfld. ladies first to travel by air liner: Misses Connolly arrive at Botwood from New York on "Yankee Clipper". **Daily News**, 21 August 1939, p. 3.

'No trace yet found of missing aviator: two planes search in vain for missing' (Sullivan). **Daily News**, 7 June 1932, p. 1.

O'Neill, Paul. 'Around and about' (Alcock & Brown), Monitor, November 1976, p. 28.

'Our air policy' (editorial). **Daily News**, 18 October 1944, p. 4.

'Our aviation interests' (editorial). **Daily News**, 12 October 1944, p. 4.

'Our place in air travel' (editorial). **Daily News**, 6 January 1944, p. 4.

'Over 200 members local flying club'. **Evening Telegram**, 16 June 1951, p. 3.

'Paris-New York fliers much overdue are still unreported' (Nungesser & Coli). **Daily News**, 10 May 1927, p. 1.

Pattison, H. A. L. 'Newfoundland and the World's Airways'. **Newfoundland Government Bulletin**, January 1944, p. 9.

Pattison, H. A. L. 'Newfoundland's place in civil aviation'. **Newfoundland Government Bulletin**, January-February 1945, p. 16-17.

'Photo recalls Hawker-Grieve Atlantic flight'. Daily News, 28 December 1962, p. 5.

Pickett, P. H. 'Life at Goose Bay Airport'. **Daily News**, 7 January 1949, p. 9; 8 January 1949, p. 11.

'Plane arrives for Old Colony Airways: aviator Douglas Fraser made successful flight'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 May 1931, p. 6.

'Planes conclude searching for missing aviator' (Sullivan). **Daily News**, 10 June 1932, p. 3.

Pumphrey, Ron. [The story of Gander] (special section). **Evening Telegram**, 25 November 1958, p. 21-36.

Riggs, Bert. 'The arrival of the Italian Armada'. **Evening Telegram**, 4 August 1998, p. 11.

Riggs, Bert. 'Those magnificent flying machines: for many years, Newfoundland was the centre of attention for aviation enthusiasts'. **Telegram**, 6 July 1999, p. 11.

Ronayne, Mark. 'Air service sought here: comprehensive plan for local air network is presented here'. **Evening Telegram**, 14 September 1949, p. 1.

Smallwood, Joseph R. 'The Trans-Atlantic flight: a summary of the six attempts'. **Evening Telegram**, 25 August 1919, p. 11; 26 August 1919, p. 10.

'Sopwith machine flies from Mount Pearl: Martinsyde comes to grief at Quidi Vidi, British flier now making perilous trip across the Atlantic'. **Daily News**, 19 May 1919, p. 4.

'Southern Cross successful flight from Port Marnock, Ireland, to Harbour Grace'. **Evening Telegram**, 25 June 1930, p. 3, 6.

Stacey, Jean Edwards. 'A stroll through aviation history: Newfoundland Airmen's Memorial unveiled in Gander'. **Sunday Telegram**, 8 September 1996, p. 5.

Swain, Ed. 'Harbour Grace residents recall Earhart flight into history'. **Evening Telegram**. 19 May 1992, p. 7.

'TCA ... 18 years in Newfoundland: plays important role in growth of province'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1960, p. 53.

'TCA staff begin move into new air terminal at Stephenville'. **Western Star**, 2 May 1957, p. 3.

'This is Gander' (special section). **Evening Telegram**, 1 November 1957, p. 21-34.

'The Trans-Atlantic aero-flight: full particulars of the first attempt'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 March 1919, p. 6.

'Trans-Canada Airlines open new airport building Torbay'. **Daily News**, 6 September 1944, p. 5.

'Two flights to be made June 24: start from Foynes, Ireland and New York, both via Botwood'. **Daily News**, 8 June 1937, p. 3.

'U.S. airmen forced to land at Musgrave Hr.' (*Lady Peace*). **Evening Telegram**, 19 September 1936, p. 7.

'United States airmen prominent in first race across the Atlantic'. **Evening Telegram**, 6 February 1941, p. 3.

Walsh, B. T. 'The Gander International Airport'. Western Star, 8 June 1951, p. 1, 4.

Wells, Herb. 'Royal Air Force Ferry Command, a forgotten branch of the service'. **Evening Telegram**, 9 May 1981, p. 24.

White, Jack A. 'Goose Canada's last base on Newfoundland territory'. **Daily News**, 25 September 1947, p. 9.

White, Jack A. 'Native Labradorians, Newfoundlanders helped build Goose Bay'. **Daily News**, 26 September 1947, p. 9.

Whiteley, George. 'Alcock and Brown's flight into history'. **Evening Telegram**, 30 July 1983, p. 16.

'Wonderful aerial achievement: five hours from Cartwright to St. John's - Major Cotton flys farthest north - is first airman to fly to Labrador'. **Evening Telegram**, 13 March 1922, p. 4.

PHOTOGRAPHS

40th Anniversary of the First Non-stop Transatlantic Flight, by Alcock & Brown, **14-15th June**, **1919**. (5 photographs by Vickers-Armstrongs, London).

- 1) Cockpit of the Vimy
- 2) Original compass
- 3) Working on the aircraft in Newfoundland
- 4) Memorial unit containing original suits, compass, etc.
- 5) Alcock & Brown working on the aircraft in Newfoundland Box 2, No. 50

DO-X (D-1929) at Dildo, Trinity Bay.

C84 - Kenny Collection

Gander Airport, 1937-38.

A1145, A1146, A1152, A1153, A1155, A1163, A1165, A1168, A1169, A1173, A1174, A1176-A1179, A1185-A1188, A1196, A1202-A1204, A1208, A1210, A1216-A1218, A1225, A1227, A1233, A1234, A1239, A1244, A1246, A1256, A1257, A1262, A1264, A1267, A1274, A1277-A1279, A1290, A1292, A1302, A1308, A1310-A1312, A1317, A1320-A1325, A1328, A1342 - John Caines Collection

German Flying Boat DO-X.

A62-A113 - Lloyd George Collection

Hawker & Grieve Sopwith Plane, May 1919.

A202 - John Caines Collection

Seaplane - Botwood (1937-39).

A1181, A1182 - John Caines Collection

Vickers Vimv.

A161, A162, C244, C245, D9 (oversize) - Kenny Collection

ARCHIVAL MATERIALS

T. A. Hall Papers. 1913-1942. (C-2) Hall papers, Collection 2, Files 25-31.

VIDEOS

Harbour Grace; Trepassey ('Where Once They Stood' series). CBC St. John's 1980. P0224